HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MARCH 14, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

There were no additions to the agenda.  
MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – November 9, 2022
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS 
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants & commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	#82
	$ 1,504,302.64

	School Warrant
	#83
	$    288,683.22

	Ambulance Commitments

2/20/23 – 2/26/23
	
	$      49,404.62

	Ambulance Commitments

2/27/23 – 3/5/23
	
	$      30,835.69

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#3
	$        5,148.00


APPROVED WARRANTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	#84
	$ 408,553.69 

	Vendor Warrant
	#85
	$   70,162.65

	Withholding Warrant
	#86
	$ 136,824.17


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Brooks & DeRensis (legal/February) …………………...................................
William August, Esq. (legal/February) .……………………….......................
RELX Inc. d/b/a LexisNexis (Ma Law Subscription) ………………………..
WB Mason (business cards) ………………………………………………….
BlySky Restoration Contractors (claim/water heater/Recycling Center) …. ..
	$ 13,193.07
$      920.00
$        78.00
$          8.17    

$   5,000.00
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Zoning Bylaw Review Committee 

The committee consists of a couple of At Large Members and two Planning Board Representatives.  There is only one Planning Board representative, and no one from the PB is interested in filling the other slot.  There was an interest from a previous PB member to stay on but unfortunately it has to be a current PB member.  We have advertised the At large opening and as of today we have received two at large Talent Bank forms, one from someone who has just joined the Finance Committee so that person would serve as a Rep from FinCom.  The Board will interview the other applicant. 
Electricity Aggregation Update

The Town is contracted into the rate with Dynegy until September; hence Haddad has started looking at going back out to bid with our consultant Colonial Power to lock into a new rate.  We are hopeful we will get a good rate but it is unlikely it will be as good as the rate we have right now (.10) because of the energy market.  Once we lock into a new rate the BoS will be informed as well as the public.  
Selig asked how long are we locked into the rate and Haddad said it could vary but if we can get a good rate he would like to lock in for three years.  He further said it is very rare to see the electric company’s rate lower than what the town lock into.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to give the Town Administrator, Cody Haddad authorization to give Colonial Power preliminary approval of an Electricity Aggregation rate. 

Monponsett Events LLC d/b/a Lakeside Villa
The owners of the establishments previously came before the Board for the sale/transfer of the alcoholic beverage license.  The board needs to affirm the approvals for weekday public entertainment license, Sunday public entertainment license and the transfer of common victualler  license.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to affirm approval of the weekday public entertainment license.
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to affirm approval of the Sunday public entertainment license. 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to affirm approval the transfer of common victualler license from In Season Restaurant d/b/a Lakeside Villa to  Monponsett Events LLC d/b/a Lakeside Villa.
Open Meeting Law Alleged Violations 

The office has received two alleged open meeting law violations from Patrick Higgins first one is for the February 22nd joint meeting with the Finance Committee and complaint is the Chairman did not state that meeting was being recorded.  Haddad did review the recording and it was an oversight on our behalf.  Haddad drafted a response to Mr. Higgins acknowledging that it was an oversight and we will make sure that in the future to announce the meeting is being recorded.  

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig , the Board unanimously voted to authorize Cody Haddad to send the letter to Mr.  Higgins on the Board’s behalf. 
The next alleged violation occurred on February 28th, there were a meeting minutes for July 12, 2022 and November 12, 2022 were not accepted in a timely manner.  In Haddad’s response letter to Mr. Higgins, he stated that this was previous addressed with him and we acknowledged that it was not done in a timely manner unfortunately we all know the Town of Halifax went through a difficult time with resignations of selectboard members and the Town Administrator so some of the work in the office has been delayed.  We are back on track and are working on getting them updated.  

The second complaint is that when entering into the second executive session of the night it was read Enter into Executive Session pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 2.  This was a scrupulous error as Sec. 2 has nothing to do with executive session and it was supposed to be Sec. 21.  
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The 1 got deleted by error and that is basically what the response to Mr. Higgins states.  This did not affect the meeting and no formal votes were taken in that executive session so there was no impact.

The third is that we used acronyms in the agenda and throughout the meeting and that the public had no idea what was being referred to.  Haddad does not think this is a violation of the open meeting law so he did let Mr. Higgins know that but in order to be more transparent in the future there will be a better effort not to use acronyms.  Bruno asked what acronyms was he referring to and Haddad thinks we used RFQ for requests for qualifications but during the meeting Haddad did state what it was and did not use the acronym.  Haddad’s response was what he just went over.  
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig , the Board unanimously voted to authorize Cody Haddad to send the letter to Mr.  Higgins on the Board’s behalf. 
Affirm American Thunder Fireworks Contract

Selig said that the Fireworks Committee has found a vendor who could do the fireworks closer to the 4th so it will be July 1st which is technically July 4th weekend.  Haddad asked about procurement and Selig said that they looked around but could not find anyone to do that date so that is why they went with this company.  Haddad said procurement law does not allow the Board to approve the contract so proof is needed that we tried to gather proposals.  The state requires that proof is on file – documented in writing.  Anything over $10,000 we have to show an effort was made in trying to get proposals.  Selig asked if a letter from the committee would be good.  Haddad said copies of emails or correspondence between the committee and vendors basically asking if they would be able to provide fireworks services on July 1st to the Town of Halifax and if they can then submit a price and then we would go with the lowest price and then if they say no then at least we made and effort to find other vendors.    Selig will let the committee know.   
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Angel Guallpa Castro – Live entertainment Permit – 122 Monponsett Street

Wilma Lopes was translating for Mr. Castro and his relationship to him is a friend.
Bruno asked if it was okay for Mr. Lopes to translate for him and Mr. Castro said yes. 

Bruno stated that the request is for this coming Saturday at the above location and that it is for a christening.

Bruno and Selig thought that 1 a.m. was late and Bruno asked why that late and Mr. Lopes said that relatives were coming from different states and they might stay over and probably won’t settle down until midnight 1 a.m.  Mr. Castro wants to keep the party going for a bit.  

Bruno asked where would the parking be and Mr. Lopes said behind the house he has a big backyard.  

Bruno said the Board only deals with the live entertainment permit and there is no amplified music after 9 p.m. Mr. Lopes asked Mr. Castro about the amplified music and Mr. Lopes asked if they could have the band until 9 p.m. 

Selig said the thing that struck him was 90 people as that is a lot and is concerned him having room to accommodate 90 should the weather be inclement.  He also was concerned with safety and loud noise – we need to be respectful of our neighbors.  Nessralla knew of the property and said  there is a big building on the property that would accommodate 90 people.  
Selig said to him shutting down the music at 9 p.m. seems reasonable. He asked about the parking and Nessralla said the property is big.  

Chris Winiewicz – 129 Circuit Street
He said his parents are in the mobile home park and the property is directly across form the cranberry bog and it seems to coincide with recent calls of loud music at 1 and 2 in the morning and keeping residents in the mobile home park up at night.  

Bruno said the permit will go to 9 p.m. and that any sort of amplified music needs to stop at 9 p.m.  Mr. Lopes reiterated that to Mr. Castro and Mr. Castro said he will have the music off at 9 p.m. 
Selectmen Meeting – March 14, 2023 




                                       Page 4

Chief Chaves asked what time is the baptism starting and Mr. Lopes said the baptism is in Brockton and people will be coming after that.  The Chief said he and Chief Witham does not have an issue with the parking and they have inspected the property because of previous issues.  He said there is plenty of room inside the barn.  Chief Chaves’ only concern is  that he cannot sell alcohol, cannot have bodyguards, and cannot charge a fee because this is what happened before when they had the carnival and they were called there because neighbors were complaining and allegedly people were offered bribes to not call the police because they had people at the door acting as bodyguards.  This is not a private night club it is a residence.  Chief Chaves wants to make sure Mr. Castro knows that because when he went there for the inspection he was sleeping and he spoke to his girlfriend. If they get called to go there and the music is playing beyond 9 p.m. they are going to shut it down.  Mr. Lopes reiterated all this to Mr. Castro and Mr. Castro understood everything.

Chief Chaves also did not want to see any advertising on any social media about this party as this is supposed to be a family party and he does not have an issue with that but he does not  this to be like the other party they had.  

Bruno said with it being a baptism he would assume it would be mostly family so he would not need to advertise or charge admission.  Mr. Lopes said what happened before when they did carnival something happened and they were charging and that is when the police came.  The carnival is every year but they will not do it next year.  

Chief Chaves said if they do the carnival next year, they will know the proper way to do it.

Chief Witham said he wants to make sure they have no fires or fire pits.  Mr. Lopes reiterated that to Mr. Castro.     

David Mascio – 16 Tenth Avenue
Ninety people estimated they are going to notify the abutters because that is a big event with 50 or 60 cars in the vicinity.  Bruno said the permit does not require that and he believes they have already spoken to the neighbors.  Chief Chaves said they have never required anyone to notify the abutters.  In the past he has approved of weddings and the person who is hosting the wedding have gone around to the neighbors letting them know.  Mascio understood what Chief Chaves was saying and to be honest he did not question any of this until he heard of the carnival with bodyguards.  He does not want this baptism turning into a nightclub event.

Bruno said the only thing before the Board is a live entertainment permit and it sounds like the Chief has had conversations with Mr. Castro so he understands what is to be expected.  

Mr. Lopes said that Mr. Castro did not know all this before so now he knows to come to the Board.   

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously vote to allow a live entertainment permit application for Angel Guallpa Castro from  7 p.m. to 9 p.m. for the baptism on March 18th. 
Mr. Lopes said that Mr. Castro would like to pull a permit further on down the road to make the barn bigger.  Bruno said  he would have to meet with the Planning Board for that. 
Memo from Flower & Soul – Sponsor Fireworks Celebration for 5 Years  

Haddad stated that Flower and Soul has committed to donating $10,000 for fireworks each year for the next five years and they wish to grow the program and festivities for the 4th of July events. 

Bruno asked if we taxed the income and Haddad said that we get 3% State tax on marijuana sales.  
Selig said the owner, Brian Wall, is very much committed to Halifax and this event and he envisions to having it back to what it was where there are events during the day and not just the fireworks at night.  He wants to make sure we have it for years to come.  
A letter of thanks will be sent to them.  
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Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for February 2023 in the amount of $63,663.77.
MBTA Action Plan Update 
Haddad said the technical assistance grant has opened so he will be submitting an application within the next week or two.  The hope is to get Old Colony Planning on board to assist us in reviewing the feasibility and the whole process.  
Morse Brothers Update

Haddad, John Bruno, our engineer and town counsel conducted a site visit.  Since the then there has been an executive session, which the board cannot elaborate on but once it becomes public it will be shared in public session.  

A gentleman in the audience asked if there was any movement of dirt and Haddad said right now there is not.  The guy said they are bringing in equipment and are getting ready.  Bruno said they cannot get into it because it could end up in some type of litigation and all they can say is that at this point they are not supposed to be taking anything out of there whether they are preparing to that is up to them.

Mascio asked if there can be a time restraint on moving equipment and Haddad said we are working on specifics.  He understands people want more info.

Mascio said they already overstepped what the trucking was and is not sure if anyone has calculated what they have already taken out take out as to what they are allowed to take out.  Bruno said the issues he is raising are complicated to say the least and what has happened in the past has happened and does not think they can do anything about that.  The issue right now is basically what they potentially might be doing shortly.  They cannot talk about it right now in open session because Morse Brother will know the Board’s thoughts, plans and possible litigation.  When it can be talked about in open session they will.  

The gentleman said if it is picking season/farming he is all for it but right trucks are going up and down the street 7:30/8:00 24/7.  Bruno said when they were there last week there were no trucks back there, whether or not things have changed since then he does not know.   They are talking with Morse Bothers and hope to have it resolved as quickly as they can.  The Board has heard all the issues and are aware of the concerns in the neighborhood and they are trying to control it and it is in the works.  This issue is on the agenda each week so it does not slide by and to let everyone know where things stand week to week.
Mascio asked if they had active permits when they pulled material out before and Bruno said the last permit was issued in 2017.

The gentleman said they pulled out material in December and asked if they got a fine and Bruno said that is part of the issue.  In January Mr. Moquin came in and talked about it and there is a disagreement between Morse Brothers and the town as to whether they need a permit or not.  The lawyers are working this out and their understanding is that this is agricultural use and we do not agree with them. 

Jeremy Gillespie – 9 Richview Avenue
He asked if the Board is aware of any plans of them bringing material to site and if so, do they know the composition of the material.  Selig said no.  Bruno said Morse Brothers have other thoughts as to what they want to do and that is where they are having the disagreement and are trying to work that out, which they cannot discuss at this time.

Mascio said if they are having a trucking company pulling the material out then they have to be paying someone – somewhere money is exchanging.  
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Training for Boards & Committees Update
There are several sessions for Opening Meeting Law Training taking place over the next few months and all employees have been asked to attend one of them, hence there being no excuse as to why someone cannot attend one.  The sessions are 90 minutes, are on Zoom and range from lunchtime to 5:30 p.m. 

Bruno thinks they talked about when appointing someone to require them to do the education that is necessary.   Not be harsh but this will give them the tools to help them serve as a member.  He suggested that it be part of the notice the office sends them when they are appointed.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 6:50 p.m. in pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21, (a)(2) and not to return to open session to discuss Fire Chief Contract 
To conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with nonunion personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel.
	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


--------------

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 7:30 p.m.: 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig,  , the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:30 p.m.

-----------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla

Clerk

-------------------------------------------------

Date approved 

/pjm

